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MINUTES OF A MEETING OF THE HEALTH/NHS OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE HELD ON 1 JULY 2009 AT 10.30AM AT COUNTY HALL, CHELMSFORD

Membership

County Councillors:
	*
	Mrs S Barker (Chairman)
	*
	M Hutchon

	*
	Dr A Naylor (Vice-Chairman)
	*
	S Hillier

	*
	J Baugh
	*
	E Johnson

	*
	G Butland
	*
	J Knapman

	*
	L Dangerfield (Substitute for R Boyce)
	*
	Mrs M A Miller

	
	R Gooding
	*
	Mrs J M Reeves



(* present)

The following officers were present in support throughout the meeting:

	Sophie Campion
	-
	Committee Officer

	David Moses
	-
	Head of Member Support & Governance

	Graham Redgwell
	-
	Governance Officer


34.
Apologies and Substitution Notices
The Committee Officer reported apologies for absence from Councillors R Boyce and R Gooding.

35.
Membership of the Committee


The membership of the Committee was noted as follows:
	Mrs S Barker (Chairman)
	M Hutchon

	Dr A Naylor (Vice-Chairman)
	S Hillier

	J Baugh
	E Johnson

	R Boyce 
	J Knapman

	G Butland
	Mrs M A Miller

	R Gooding
	Mrs J M Reeves


It was acknowledged that there were some changes to the membership which had been listed on the agenda.

36.
Appointment of Chairman

The Committee noted the appointment of Councillor Susan Barker as Chairman of the Committee made at Full Council on 16 June 2009.
37.
Appointment of Vice-Chairman

The Committee noted the appointment of Councillor Dr Ann Naylor as Vice-Chairman of the Committee.

38.
Declarations of Interest

The following standing declarations of interest were recorded:

	Councillor Mrs Susan Barker
	Personal interest due to husband being a GP.

	Councillor John Baugh
	Personal interest as a Member of the Friends of Braintree Community Hospital.

Personal interest due to wife working in ITU at Broomfield Hospital.

	Councillor Graham Butland
	Personal interest as Chief Executive of the East Anglia Children’s Hospice.

Personal interest due to being in receipt of an NHS Pension.

	Councillor Sandra Hillier
	Personal interest as a Governor of the Basildon and Thurrock University Foundation Trust Hospital.

	Councillor Dr Ann Naylor
	Personal interest due to being in receipt of an NHS Pension.


39.
Minutes
The minutes of the meeting of the Health Overview and Scrutiny Committee held on 6 May 2009 were approved as a correct record and signed by the Chairman.

40.
Chairman’s Update
The Chairman reported on the following issues:
a) Regional Chairs Forum – The Committee was advised that the next meeting would be held on 14 July 2009. The meetings were not open to the public but the Chairman reported back to the Committee on the issues discussed.

b) Joint Regional Committee on Pancreatic Cancer – The Members of this Committee had concluded that the services had been dealt with on a piecemeal basis. A forward plan and full picture of the services was required.

c) Sun Street Surgery, Waltham Abbey
The variation in service concerns the retirement of Dr Lakha, a single handed practitioner at Sun Street Surgery, due to ill health and the subsequent closure of the surgery. 

The Committee received a briefing paper on this issue from David Moses, Head of Member Support & Governance. The paper outlined the following:
· Correspondence received in respect of this item

· Response from the local Member, Councillor Mrs Elizabeth Webster

· Consultation requirements and powers of the Health Overview & Scrutiny Committee (HOSC) in terms of service variations

· Options for consideration.

David Moses advised the Committee that following legal advice the service variation was considered to be a substantial variation in service and therefore the PCT had a statutory responsibility to undertake adequate public consultation for which there are Department of Health Guidelines. Unless the Committee considered it fell within the exemption outlined in the briefing paper it would be able to refer the matter to the Secretary of State for Health in accordance with the options detailed in the paper. Members were asked to consider the options before them.
The local Member, Councillor Webster, addressed the Committee on this matter and made the following points:

· The timing of the correspondence was unfortunate due to the County Election and the timescales prior to the retirement were short.
· Dr Lakha was well thought of and had a good reputation.

· The public meeting had been lively and some patients were quite distressed by the closure, particularly those that were chronically ill. The major factor that came out of the meeting was that patients felt they had not been given enough time to consider their options before the surgery closed on 1 July 2009. 

· Cllr Webster had written to the Chairman of HOSC and David Moses to alert them to the concerns of her constituents.

· There were concerns that the distance from the town centre of two of the GP Practices was too great to be real options for the patients – Maynard Court and Nazeing Valley. There was also concern that the waiting times to see doctors may become too long as list sizes increase with the extra patients and this might have an effect on the number of people attending the Walk-in Centre in Harlow.

· It was not fully understood why the practice could not have remained open longer with locum doctors to allow patients more time to consider their options.

The Chairman commented that the capacity of the surgeries listed to take on the extra patients was not clear. The letter to patients had not provided them with any detail on the make-up of the surgery, opening times or services offered. It was also felt that the consultation was left too late and there may have been other options. It was suggested that as a local health issue, the matter could be delegated from the HOSC to the West Essex Area Forum to look at in more detail.
Aidan Thomas, Chief Executive of West Essex PCT, was in attendance at the meeting to respond to the issues raised. During the discussion the following points were raised:

· It was confirmed that Dr Lakha had given the statutory 3 months notice of retirement. Members then questioned why, if notice had been given on the 1 April, the HOSC Chairman had not been written to regarding the matter until 21 May. In response Mr Thomas advised that internal discussion had taken place during this time and three solutions open to the PCT under the regulations had been discussed. Option 3 a dispersal of the practice list according to patient choice had been chosen as the most appropriate option giving patients the maximum choice. One surgery had approached the PCT to take on the full list of patients but the PCT had felt that this would limit patient choice and none of the surrounding practices had a closed list so could be offered as options.
· The premises at Sun Street were owned by Dr Lakha and were not DDA compliant, something that the PCT had been discussing with him. Dr Lakha had also been offered space within the health centre when it had been built which he had refused. However due to the expansion of services at the health centre there was now not enough space for a further practice to move in. Locums had been employed in the interim period but when the notice of resignation expired the premises would revert back to Dr Lakha. In response to questions regarding the options for renting the premises and keeping the practice open with Locum doctors, it was clarified that it was Dr Lakha’s wish to be removed from the practice list. Dr Lakha was seriously ill and the PCT also had a responsibility to him and his family, who had been helping to run the practice in his absence. It was also a cost to him for the practice to continue running and it was the PCTs understanding that the family wished the premises to revert back to them as from 1 July. Members were informed that in different circumstances there may have been options for keeping the surgery open longer but not in this particular case.
· In response to the Chairman’s earlier comments regarding the lack of detail within the patient letter, it was acknowledged by the PCT that with the benefit of hindsight improvements to the letter could have been made. It was felt that most patients knew of the local practices and the PCT had undertaken at the public meeting to deal with any individual issues raised.

· Members felt that the PCT should have notified the Committee as soon as the notice of retirement had been given. The PCT accepted that in future they would contact the County Council directly and discuss the matter rather than just writing to the Chairman.

· A question was raised regarding patient list sizes in West Essex in order to judge the capacity. It was confirmed that the number of GPs had increased in the area over the last 5 years but the number of practices had not increased. Average list sizes could be provided after the meeting. In response to further questioning about patient/GP ratios and capacity it was reported that the PCT had no capacity concerns with the three nearest practices. The two practices within the health centre both had capacity to take on more patients and could potentially expand in the future. It was considered unlikely that all patients would wish to go to the same practice.
· Members felt that there had previously been similar issues with West Essex PCT over the closure of a branch surgery in Roydon. The PCT pointed out that the branch surgery was linked to a Hertfordshire practice and the PCT had therefore considered the patients to be the responsibility of East & North Herts PCT. However Members felt that as Essex residents the PCT still had a responsibility towards them.

· A question was raised regarding the number of patients from the Sun Street Surgery still unregistered with a new GP. In response it was reported that this number was about 1000. Members questioned what plans were in place to ensure they registered and whether if they did not register the PCT would automatically register them with a GP. In response it was clarified that another letter had been sent out to the patients on the list and a further letter would be sent out shortly. It was expected that a number of patients would not register in the near future for various reasons. However if patients continued not to register the PCT would temporarily register them at a practice which they could then change.
· A representative from LINKs expressed concern that the PCT had not informed them directly of the variation in service and they had only found out through PCT papers available to them. There was concern due to the lack of consultation on this matter. The Committee was also informed that LINks were making efforts to have the bus service from Waltham Abbey to Nazeing improved. The PCT accepted and apologised for not directly informing LINks of the variation in service. Mr Thomas pointed out that LINks members attend the PCT Board meetings where the issue was raised and they have the opportunity to speak at those meetings. The PCT was also trying to support the LINks with pursuing changes to bus services in the area.

· Members felt that the main failure of the PCT in this matter was the timescales and communication. The PCT accepted that they would need to liaise with the Committee and LINks much earlier in the future. In response to a question regarding liaison with hard to reach patients, it was explained that all patients had been written to directly, phone numbers had been issued and all enquiries were being dealt with. The PCT had also communicated with patients through the surgery itself. The PCT would be monitoring the response and assured the Committee that contingencies for extra staffing were already in place if required for various occurrences.
The Chairman proposed the following actions and the Committee RESOLVED that:

· The Committee delegate the role of monitoring the arrangements put in place by the PCT, access issues and liaison with the local GP Practices to the West Essex Area Forum.

· The Governance Officer write to all Essex PCTs on behalf of the Committee to request a list of all single-handed and branch surgeries so that the Committee can assess potential pressure points in GP services for the future.
· The West Essex PCT be asked to review the processes that had been used in the closure of this surgery so that the lessons could be incorporated into revised protocols so that the Committee and LINks are informed of future matters at an early stage.

41.
Change in the order of business
The Chairman proposed that item 11b was taken as the next item of business as it was also of interest to the Chief Executive of West Essex PCT, followed by item 8 and the remaining items taken in the order of the agenda. The Committee agreed.
42.
Update on Reviews
Commissioning of Health Services in West Essex
David Moses, Head of Member Support & Governance, informed the Committee that Councillor Gooding had sent his apologies for absence at the meeting but had asked that his comments on the report be taken into consideration. Due to difficulties with organising meeting dates between West Essex PCT and the members, the work of the Group had not been completed prior to the Election. Therefore an interim report with four findings and recommendations has been produced by the Group.
The Committee received a letter from Aidan Thomas, Chief Executive of West Essex PCT, commenting on the Interim Report. David Moses expressed his regret that the PCT had not responded to various attempts to seek factual accuracy from the PCT, on evidence collected during the review, prior to the report being finalised. However he accepted the comments in the letter as technical changes.
The Committee was advised that this work had been a pilot approach to look at commissioning plans of Essex PCTs in line with Department of Health (DoH) Guidance. The plan had been to roll this approach out to the other PCTs once the West Essex review had been completed.

Councillor Gooding had expressed his wish to continue chairing the Group and complete the work to form some final conclusions.

During the discussion the following points were made:

· Aidan Thomas apologised for the late response to the Interim Report. The PCT had been concerned about the original intentions for looking at West Essex specifically and were also concerned about the extra burden on staff. However he did not wish the Committee to have the impression that the Group’s work had not been helpful and were pleased to hear that the work would be rolled out across Essex.

· Aidan Thomas also wished the Committee to note that the PCT had done considerable work on the issue of Princess Alexandra Hospital (PAH) gaining Foundation Trust Status (FT) and felt that this may not have been fully conveyed during discussions with the Group. The DoH had not made clear what would happen to a hospital without FT Status. It was felt by the PCT that as PAH was considered to be a weaker market influence (not a reflection on services) it would be more beneficial for local healthcare for it to gain FT Status than the alternatives. In response David Moses clarified that the emphasis in the Interim Report was for Members to develop a better understanding of the implications of the application for FT Status.
It was Agreed that:

The Committee accept the Interim Report and its recommendations and were content for the Group to be reconvened to continue and complete the review.
43.
Introduction to the Health Overview & Scrutiny Committee

The Committee received and noted report HOSC/12/09 which provided an introduction to the Committee and its work to date.
44.
New Community Hospital - Maldon

The Committee considered report HOSC/13/09 from Mid Essex PCT on the consultation process for proposals on a new Community Hospital. 
Graham Redgwell briefed the Members on the issue and advised that the PCT was at the informal stage of consultation and welcomed any comments on the process. Formal consultation would follow in due course.
During the discussion the following comments were made:

· It was felt that clarity was needed on the ownership of the Community Hospital at the St Peter’s Hospital Site.

· Would services such as sexual health and community dentistry be available as these had not been mentioned in the documents?

· Would transitional arrangements be put in place if there was to be major re-development at the St Peter’s Hospital Site?

· There was concern about the use of the word ‘hospital’ and what impression this may give people about the services available there.

· Members felt that it would have been useful to know how this proposal fits in with the PCT’s Five Year Strategic Plan and other potential developments in order to see the whole picture. The Committee was keen to receive the Strategic Plans for each of the five Essex PCTs in particular to look at how they are meeting the World Class Commissioning standards and how they are consulting with patients.
·  It was pointed out that the Committee had seen proposals for a Community Hospital at Braintree but Chelmsford did not appear to be catered for.
· There was concern about the workload for staff due to the mention of single rooms although their use would be welcome.

· The Essex and Southend LINk should be a major consultee.
· There was concern about the accuracy of the population profiling on page 16 of the document and it was felt that the map on page 17 was illegible.

· There was a general concern raised about the shift from acute services to community hospital services and how this may affect the demand at acute trusts such as Broomfield Hospital which is planning significant expansion.

It was Resolved that:

1) The Governance Officer would write to Mid Essex PCT highlighting the Committee’s comments on the document.

2) The Governance Officer would write to the five PCTs on behalf of the Committee requesting a copy of their Five Year Strategic Plan summary.
45.
New Community Hospital - Grays

The Committee received and noted report HOSC/14/09 advising them of a consultation on a new Community Hospital in Thurrock from NHS South West Essex.
Graham Redgwell advised the Committee that the Thurrock HOSC would be the lead on this issue but there would be an impact on some Essex residents and therefore the Committee may wish to comment.
46.
Update on Reviews


CAMHS

The Committee received a draft interim Child and Adolescent Mental Health Study (CAMHS) Report HOSC/15/09. 
It was noted that the work had yet to be completed. The membership of the Group had been affected by the local County Election. It was the intention of the Group to present the final report later in the year.

It was Agreed that:

The Committee accept the report and recommendations and were content for the Group to reconvene and complete its findings.

47.
Dates of Future Meetings

The Committee noted the dates of future meetings as follows:

· Wednesday 2 September 2009 

· Wednesday 14 October 2009 

· Wednesday 4 November 2009 

· Wednesday 2 December 2009 

· Wednesday 6 January 2010

· Wednesday 3 February 2010

· Wednesday 3 March 2010

· Wednesday 7 April 2010
48.
Questions from the Public

The Chairman invited questions from the Public on matters within the Terms of Reference of the Committee. The following question was raised:
· A member of the public asked a question relating to the proposals for a Community Hospital at Maldon, as to whether there was provision for children’s services there as well. In response the Chairman agreed to clarify this question within the comments from the Committee submitted to Mid Essex PCT on this matter.
There being no further urgent business, the meeting closed at 12.15pm.

Chairman

